APPENDIX DATED 11 APRIL 2022

THIS APPENDIX IS IMPORTANT AND REQUIRES YOUR IMMEDIATE ATTENTION. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

This Appendix is circulated to shareholders ("Shareholders") of LY Corporation Limited (the "Company", together with its subsidiaries, the "Group") together with the Company's annual report for the financial year ended 31 December 2021 ("Annual Report 2021"). Its purpose is to provide Shareholders with the relevant information relating to, and seek approval of Shareholders for, (i) the proposed renewal of the interested person transactions general mandate, (ii) the proposed renewal of the share buyback mandate and (iii) the proposed change of auditors. The three (3) said proposed actions, are to be tabled at the Annual General Meeting which to be held via electronic means on 29 April 2022. The Notice of the Annual General Meeting ("Notice of AGM") and Proxy Form are enclosed with the Annual Report 2021. This Appendix has been appended to the Annual Report 2021, which has been made available on SGXNet and the Company's website. A printed copy of this Appendix will not be despatched to Shareholders. Capitalised terms appearing on the cover of this Appendix have the same meanings as defined in the section entitled "Definitions".

If you are in any doubt as to the course of action you should take, you should consult your stockbroker, bank manager, solicitor, accountant or any other professional adviser immediately.

If you have sold or transferred all your shares in the capital of the Company, you should immediately forward this Appendix, the Annual Report 2021, the Notice of AGM and Proxy Form to the purchaser or transferee, or to the bank, stockbroker or agent through whom the sale or transfer was effected for onward transmission to the purchaser or transferee.

This Appendix has been reviewed by the Company's sponsor, Xandar Capital Pte Ltd (the "**Sponsor**"). It has not been examined or approved by the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited (the "**SGX-ST**") and the SGX-ST assumes no responsibility for the contents of this Appendix, including the correctness of any of the statements or opinions made or reports contained in this Appendix.

The contact person for the Sponsor is Ms Pauline Sim Poi Lin, Head of Corporate Finance, at 3 Shenton Way, #24-02 Shenton House, Singapore 068805, telephone (65) 6319 4954.



LY CORPORATION LIMITED

(Incorporated in the Republic of Singapore) (Company Registration Number: 201629154K)

APPENDIX TO THE ANNUAL REPORT 2021 IN RELATION TO

- (1) THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE INTERESTED PERSON TRANSACTIONS GENERAL MANDATE;
- (2) THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE SHARE BUYBACK MANDATE; AND
- (3) THE PROPOSED CHANGE OF AUDITORS FROM ERNST & YOUNG LLP ("EY") TO PRICEWATERHOUSECOOPERS LLP ("PWC")

CONTENTS

DEFINITIONS					
LET	TER TO SHAREHOLDERS	8			
1	INTRODUCTION	8			
2	THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE INTERESTED PERSON TRANSACTIONS MANDATE	8			
3	THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE SHARE BUYBACK MANDATE	16			
4	THE PROPOSED CHANGE OF AUDITORS	32			
5	DIRECTORS' AND SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS	36			
6	ABSTENTION FROM VOTING	36			
7	DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATIONS	37			
8	ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING	37			
9	ACTION TO BE TAKEN BY SHAREHOLDERS	37			
10	DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT	38			
11	DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION	38			
NO		39			

DEFINITIONS

In this Appendix, the following definitions shall apply throughout unless the context otherwise requires:

"2021 Letter"	:	The Company's Letter to Shareholders dated 11 June 2021.						
"ACRA"	:	Accounting and Corporate Regulatory Authority of Singapore.						
"AGM"	:	The annual general meeting of the Company. Unless the context otherwise requires, "AGM" shall refer to the annual general meeting to be held on 29 April 2022 at 3:00 p.m						
"Annual Report 2021"	:	The Company's annual report for the financial year ended 31 December 2021.						
"Appendix"	:	This appendix circulated to Shareholders together with the Annual Report 2021 dated 11 April 2022.						
"approved exchange"	:	Means a stock exchange that has rules which safeguard the interests of shareholders against interested person transactions according to similar principles to Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules.						
"Associate"	:	 (a) In relation to any Director, chief executive officer, Substantial Shareholder or Controlling Shareholder (being an individual) means: 						
		(i) his immediate family;						
		 (ii) the trustees of any trust of which he or his immediate family is a beneficiary or, in the case of a discretionary trust, is a discretionary object; or 						
		 (iii) any company in which he and his immediate family together (directly or indirectly) have an interest of 30.0% or more; 						
		(b) in relation to a Substantial Shareholder or a Controlling Shareholder (being a company) means any other company which is its subsidiary or holding company or is a subsidiary of such holding company or one in the equity of which it and/or such other company or companies taken together (directly or indirectly) have an interest of 30.0% or more.						
"Associated Company"	:	A company in which at least 20.0% but not more than 50.0% of its shares are held by the Company or the Group.						

DEFINITIONS

"Audit and Risk Committee"	:	The audit and risk committee of the Company as at the date of this Appendix, comprising Mr Oh Seong Lye, Mr Yeo Kian Wee Andy and Datuk Yap Kheng Fah.			
"Average Closing Price"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 3.3.4 of this Appendix.			
"Board"	:	The board of Directors of the Company as at the date of this Appendix.			
"Catalist Rules"	:	The SGX-ST Listing Section B: Rules of Catalist, as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.			
"CDP"	:	The Central Depository (Pte) Limited.			
"Code"	:	The Singapore Code on Take-overs and Mergers, as amended or modified from time to time.			
"Companies Act"	:	The Companies Act 1967 of Singapore as may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time.			
"Company"	:	LY Corporation Limited.			
"Consent to Act as Auditors"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 4.2 of this Appendix.			
"Constitution"	:	The constitution of the Company, as may be amended or modified from time to time.			
"Controlling Shareholder"	:	A person who:			
		 (a) holds directly or indirectly 15.0% or more of the nominal amount of all voting shares in the Company (unless otherwise determined by SGX-ST); or 			
		(b) in fact exercises control over the Company.			
"date of the making of the offer"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 3.3.4 of this Appendix.			
"Directors"	:	The directors of the Company.			

DEFINITIONS					
"Entity at Risk"	:	Means:			
		(a) the Company;			
		(b) a subsidiary of the Company (excluding subsidiaries listed on the SGX-ST or an approved exchange); or			
		(c) an Associated Company of the Company (excluding Associated Companies listed on the SGX-ST or an approved exchange) provided that the Group, or the Group and its Interested Person(s), has or have control over such Associated Company.			
"EPS"	:	Earnings per Share.			
"Financial Year"	:	Financial year ended or, as the case may be, ending 31 December.			
"Group"	:	The Company, its subsidiaries and Associated Companies.			
"Interested Person"	:	Means a Director, chief executive officer, or Controlling Shareholder or an Associate of any such Director, chief executive officer or Controlling Shareholder, or any person or entity deemed by the SGX-ST to be an interested person if the person or entity has entered into, or proposes to enter into: (a) a transaction with an Entity at Risk; and (b) an agreement or arrangement with an interested person in connection with that transaction.			
"Interested Person Transaction"	:	Means a transaction between an Entity at Risk and an Interested Person.			
"IPT General Mandate"	:	The general mandate as set out in the 2021 Letter to enable any or all members of the Group, in the ordinary course of business to enter into the Mandated IPTs with the Mandated Interested Persons which are necessary for the Company's day-to-day operations, provided that all such transactions are carried out on normal commercial terms and are not prejudicial to the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders.			
"IPT Register"	:	A register maintained by the Company of all Interested Person Transactions.			
"Latest Practicable Date"	:	24 March 2022, being the latest practicable date prior to the printing of this Appendix.			
"LY Performance Share Plan"	:	The share plan of the Company which was approved on 21 December 2017, as may be modified from time to time.			

		DEFINITIONS
"Mandated Interested Persons"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 2.5.1 of this Appendix.
"Mandated IPT"	:	Such Interested Person Transactions entered into with the Mandated Interested Persons which are covered by the IPT General Mandate.
"Market Day"	:	A day on which the SGX-ST is open for trading in securities.
"Market Purchase"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 3.3.3 of this Appendix.
"Maximum Price"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 3.3.4 of this Appendix.
"Notice of AGM"	:	The notice of annual general meeting as contained in the Annual Report 2021.
"Notice of Nomination"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 4.6 of this Appendix.
"NTA"	:	Net tangible assets.
"Off-Market Purchase"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 3.3.3 of this Appendix.
"Order"	:	The COVID-19 (Temporary Measures) (Alternative Arrangements for Meetings for Companies, Variable Capital Companies, Business Trusts, Unit Trusts and Debenture Holders) Order 2020.
"Professional Clearance Letter"	:	Has the meaning ascribed to it in paragraph 4.4 of this Appendix.
"Proposed Change of Auditors"	:	The proposed change of the auditors from EY to PwC.
"Register of Directors' Shareholdings"	:	Register of Directors' shareholdings of the Company.
"Register of Members"	:	Register of members of the Company.
"Relevant Period"	:	The period commencing from the date on which the ordinary resolution authorising the renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate is passed, and expiring on the date the next annual general meeting of the Company is or is required by law to be held, whichever is the earlier.

		DEFINITIONS
"Resolution 7" :		The resolution for the proposed renewal of the interested person transactions general mandate.
"Resolution 8"	:	The resolution for the proposed renewal of the share buyback mandate.
"Resolution 9"	:	The resolution for the Proposed Change of Auditors.
"Securities Account"	:	A securities account maintained by a Depositor with the CDP but not including a securities sub-account maintained with a Depository Agent.
"SFA"	:	The Securities and Futures Act 2001 of Singapore, as amended from time to time.
"SGX-ST"	:	Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited.
"Share Buyback"	:	The purchase or acquisition by the Company of its own issued and fully paid-up Shares.
"Share Buyback Mandate"	:	The general and unconditional mandate given by the Shareholders to authorise the Directors to purchase or otherwise acquire, on behalf of the Company, Shares in accordance with the terms set out in this Appendix as well as the rules and regulations set forth in the Companies Act and the Catalist Rules.
"Shareholders"	:	Persons who are registered as holders of Shares in the Register of Members maintained by the Company, except where the registered holder is CDP, the term "Shareholders" shall, in relation to such Shares, mean the Depositors whose Securities Accounts maintained with the CDP are credited with Shares.
"Shares"	:	Ordinary shares in the capital of the Company.
"SIC"	:	The Securities Industry Council of Singapore.
"Sponsor"	:	Xandar Capital Pte Ltd.
"Substantial Shareholder"	:	A person (including a corporation) who has an interest directly or indirectly in 5% or more of the total number of voting Shares of the Company.

DEFINITIONS							
"transaction"		For the purposes of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules, includes, whether or not in the ordinary course of business and whether or not entered into directly or indirectly (for example, through one or more interposed entities), the provision or receipt of financial assistance, the acquisition, disposal or leasing of assets, the provision or receipt of goods or services, the issuance or subscription of securities, the granting of or being granted options, and the establishment of joint ventures or joint investments.					
Currency							
"RM" and "sen"	:	Malaysian Ringgit and sen respectively, the lawful currency of Malaysia.					
"S\$" or "SGD" and "cents"	:	Singapore dollars and cents respectively, the lawful currency of the Republic of Singapore.					
"%" or " per cent. "	:	Percentage or per centum.					

The terms "**Depositor**", "**Depository Agent**" and "**Depository Register**" shall have the meanings ascribed to them respectively in Section 81SF of the SFA.

The terms "**treasury shares**", "**subsidiary**", "**subsidiary holdings**" and "**related company**" shall have the meaning ascribed to them respectively in the Companies Act.

Words importing the singular shall, where applicable, include the plural and *vice versa*, and words importing the masculine gender shall, where applicable, include the feminine and neuter genders and vice versa. References to persons shall include corporations.

Any reference in this Appendix to any statute or enactment is a reference to that statute or enactment for the time being amended or re-enacted. Any term defined under the Companies Act, the SFA, the Catalist Rules or any relevant laws of the Republic of Singapore or any statutory modification thereof and used in this Appendix shall, where applicable, have the meaning ascribed to it under the Companies Act, the SFA, the Catalist Rules or any relevant laws of the Republic of Singapore or any statutory modification thereof as the case may be, unless the context requires otherwise.

Any reference to a time of day in this Appendix shall be a reference to Singapore time, unless otherwise stated.

Any discrepancies in the tables included in this Appendix between the amounts listed and the totals thereof are due to rounding. Accordingly, figures shown as totals in certain tables may not be an arithmetic aggregation of the figures which precede them.

Dentons Rodyk & Davidson LLP has been appointed as the legal adviser to the Company as to Singapore law in respect of (i) the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate, (ii) the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate and (iii) the Proposed Change of Auditors.

LY CORPORATION LIMITED

(Incorporated in the Republic of Singapore) (Company Registration Number: 201629154K)

Directors:

Tan Kwee Chai (Executive Chairman) Tan Yong Chuan (Executive Director and Chief Executive Officer) Tan Ai Luang (Executive Director) Lee Dah Khang (Lead Independent Director) Oh Seong Lye (Independent Director) Yeo Kian Wee Andy (Independent Director) Datuk Yap Kheng Fah (Independent Director) Registered Office: 80 Robinson Road #02-00 Singapore 068898

Date: 11 April 2022

To: The Shareholders of LY Corporation Limited

Dear Sir/Madam

- (1) THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE INTERESTED PERSON TRANSACTIONS GENERAL MANDATE;
- (2) THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE SHARE BUYBACK MANDATE; AND
- (3) THE PROPOSED CHANGE OF AUDITORS FROM EY TO PWC

1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. LY Corporation Limited (the "Company") intends to seek approval of Shareholders at the AGM to be held on 29 April 2022 in relation to the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate ("Resolution 7"), the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate ("Resolution 8"), and the Proposed Change of Auditors ("Resolution 9"), such resolutions as set out in the Notice of AGM.
- 1.2. The purpose of this Appendix is to provide Shareholders with information in respect of the matters set out in paragraph 1.1 above.

2. THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE INTERESTED PERSON TRANSACTIONS GENERAL MANDATE

2.1. Background

On 28 June 2021, Shareholders had approved, *inter alia*, the renewal of the IPT General Mandate, to enable the Company, its subsidiaries and Associated Companies which are considered to be "Entities at Risk" to enter into certain Interested Person Transactions with the Mandated Interested Persons named in the IPT General Mandate. Particulars of the IPT General Mandate were set out in paragraph 2 of the 2021 Letter.

The IPT General Mandate was expressed to be effective (unless revoked or varied by the Company in general meeting) from the approval of the IPT General Mandate on 28 June 2021 until the conclusion of the next annual general meeting of the Company. As such, the IPT General Mandate will expire on 29 April 2022, being the date of the forthcoming AGM.

Accordingly, the Directors propose that the IPT General Mandate be renewed at the AGM and to take effect until the next annual general meeting of the Company is held or required by law to be held.

2.2. Particulars of the IPT General Mandate to be Renewed

Details of the IPT General Mandate, including the rationale for, and the benefits to, the Company, the review procedures for determining transaction prices with the Mandated Interested Persons and other general information relating to Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules, are set out in paragraphs 2.4 and 2.5 of this Appendix. The activities in respect of which the IPT General Mandate is sought to be renewed remain unchanged.

2.3. Audit and Risk Committee's Confirmation

The Audit and Risk Committee confirms that:

- the methods or procedures for determining the transaction prices under the IPT General Mandate have not changed since the last Shareholders' approval on 28 June 2021; and
- (b) the methods or procedures referred to in paragraph 2.5.4 of this Appendix are sufficient to ensure that the transactions will be carried out on normal commercial terms and will not be prejudicial to the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders.

2.4. Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules

- (a) Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules governs transactions by a listed company or any of its subsidiaries or Associated Companies, which are considered to be "entities at risk" in the Catalist Rules, with a party who is an interested person of the listed company.
- (b) Save for transactions which are not considered to put the listed company at risk and which are therefore excluded from the ambit of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules, an immediate announcement and/or shareholders' approval would be required in respect of these transactions with interested persons if the value of the transaction is equal to or exceeds certain financial thresholds.
- (c) In particular, an immediate announcement is required where:
 - (i) the value of an interested person transaction is equal to, or more than, 3% of the listed group's latest audited net tangible assets; or
 - (ii) the aggregate value of all transactions entered into with the same interested person during the same financial year amounts to 3% or more of the listed group's latest audited net tangible assets. In this instance, the announcement will be required to disclose the latest transaction and all future transactions entered into with that same interested person during the financial year.

- (d) Shareholders' approval is required where:
 - (i) the value of an interested person transaction is equal to, or more than, 5% of the listed group's latest audited net tangible assets; or
 - (ii) the aggregate value of all transactions entered into with the same interested person during the same financial year is equal to, or more than, 5% of the listed group's latest audited net tangible assets. The aggregation will exclude any transaction that has been approved by shareholders, or is the subject of aggregation with another transaction that has been approved by shareholders.
- (e) The abovementioned requirements in paragraphs 2.4(c) and 2.4(d) normally do not apply to any transaction below S\$100,000, save that the SGX-ST may aggregate any such transaction entered into during the same financial year and treat them as if they were one transaction, having regard to the objective of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules, and the economic and commercial substance of the interested person transaction.
- (f) In the event that the Group's latest audited NTA is negative, the Company will consult SGX-ST on the appropriate benchmark to calculate the relevant threshold in paragraphs 2.4(c) and 2.4(d) above, which may be based on its market capitalisation.
- (g) Part VIII of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules allows a listed company to seek a general mandate from its shareholders for recurrent transactions with interested persons where such transactions are of a revenue or trading nature or necessary for its day-to-day operations such as the purchase and sale of supplies and materials, but not in respect of the purchase or sale of assets, undertakings or businesses. A general mandate granted by shareholders is subject to annual renewal.
- (h) Transactions conducted under a general mandate are not separately subject to the abovementioned requirements in paragraphs 2.4(c) to 2.4(f).

2.5. The IPT General Mandate

2.5.1. Names of Mandated Interested Persons

The IPT General Mandate applies to the Group's transactions with the corporate Associates of Mr Tan Kwee Chai, who is the Executive Chairman of the Company (the "**Mandated Interested Persons**"). The corporate Associates of Mr Tan Kwee Chai refer to any company in which Mr Tan Kwee Chai and/or his immediate family together (directly or indirectly) have an interest of 30.0% or more. As at the Latest Practicable Date, the corporate Associates of Mr Tan Kwee Chai comprise the following:

- (a) Lian Yu Furniture Corporation Sdn. Bhd. and its following subsidiaries:
 - (i) Lian Yu Asset Management Sdn. Bhd.;
 - (ii) Lian Yu Furniture International Sdn. Bhd.;

- (iii) LP Global Resources Sdn. Bhd.;
- (iv) Lian Yu Furniture Industries Sdn. Bhd.;
- (v) Amgel Designs Sdn. Bhd.;
- (vi) Lian Yu Property Development Sdn. Bhd.;
- (vii) Dinamik Brastagi Sdn. Bhd.;
- (viii) Leatherworld Upholstery Sdn. Bhd.;
- (b) Lean Shern Furniture Sdn. Bhd.;
- (c) Viwood Industries Sdn. Bhd.; and
- (d) Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd.

2.5.2. Categories of Interested Person Transactions

The following Mandated IPTs which are covered by the IPT General Mandate are recurrent transactions of a revenue or trading nature or necessary for the day-to-day operations of the Group:

- (a) purchase of raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods from the Mandated Interested Person(s);
- (b) sale of raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods to the Mandated Interested Person(s) for further processing by the Mandated Interested Person(s) and purchase of such processed semi-finished goods from the Mandated Interested Person(s); and
- (c) obtaining of subcontracting services and/or services incidental or connected to the purchase of raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods from the Mandated Interested Person(s).

Transactions with Interested Persons (including Mandated Interested Persons) which do not fall within the categories of the Mandated IPTs as set out above shall be subject to the relevant provisions of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules. The Mandated IPTs do not include the purchase or sale of assets, undertakings or businesses.

2.5.3. Rationale for and benefits of the IPT General Mandate

The Mandated IPTs are recurrent transactions that are likely to occur with some degree of frequency and may arise at any time and from time to time during the ordinary course of business of the Group. In view of the time-sensitive and recurring nature of such business transactions, it would be advantageous for the Company to renew the IPT General Mandate, provided that all Mandated IPTs are carried out on normal commercial terms and are not prejudicial to the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders.

The Company believes that it will be beneficial to the Group to transact or continue to transact with the Mandated Interested Persons for the following reasons:

- (a) The factories of the Mandated Interested Persons are located within close proximity to the Group's factories. This helps to shorten the time required for the transportation of goods between factories and allows faster turnaround of orders. The Group can also closely monitor the quality of the products and services.
- (b) The Group has been transacting with the Mandated Interested Persons since 2003 and has developed a good working relationship with the Mandated Interested Persons, which helps in fulfilling our objective of delivering high quality products within a short time frame to our customers.
- (c) The Group will enjoy cost efficiencies arising from discounts on bulk purchases and shipments when the Group aggregates the quantities required by the Group and its subcontractors (including the Mandated Interested Persons), and place larger orders with their suppliers (in particular, raw material suppliers). This will also enable the Group to control the quality of the raw materials used by their subcontractors.
- (d) The procurement of raw materials and/or semi-finished goods and/or services from the Mandated Interested Persons pursuant to the IPT General Mandate would enable the Group to benefit from having access to Mandated Interested Persons in addition to transacting with non-Interested Persons.
- (e) The sale of raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods to the Mandated Interested Persons is necessary to facilitate the provision of subcontracting services and/or services incidental or connected to the purchase of raw materials and/or semi-finished goods (including but not limited to veneer lamination services, upholstery products and assembly services for casegoods and side rails) by Mandated Interested Persons.

The proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate would eliminate the need to convene separate general meetings to seek Shareholders' approval to enter into the Mandated IPTs, thereby reducing the administrative time and expenses associated with the convening of general meetings, and allow the Group to channel the resources towards achieving other corporate and business objectives.

2.5.4. Methods and procedures for Mandated IPTs

To ensure that the Mandated IPTs are conducted on normal commercial terms and will not be prejudicial to the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders, the Group has implemented the following methods and procedures for the Mandated IPTs:

(a) Methods and procedures for entering into the Mandated IPTs

(i) All Mandated IPTs shall be conducted in accordance with the Group's usual business practices and standard operating procedures, including the receipt of approvals from the relevant departments such as the marketing department's approval on the need for such raw materials, semi-finished goods or services and the warehouse department's approval on the lack of the relevant raw materials and/or semi-finished goods.

- (ii) All Mandated IPTs shall be entered into, on usual margins or prices or rates extended to or received by the Group for the same or substantially similar type of products or services between the Group and unrelated third parties, and the terms shall not be less favourable to the Group as compared to those extended to or received from unrelated third parties.
- (iii) The sale and/or purchase of raw materials, indirect materials, semi-finished goods and/or services shall be conducted in the following manner:
 - for generic raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished (I) goods, the Group's industrial engineering department shall set out the price lists for the sale of such raw materials and/or semi-finished goods to the Group's suppliers (including the Mandated Interested Persons). Similarly, the Group's purchasing department shall set out the price lists for the procurement of raw materials and/or indirect materials from the Group's suppliers (including the Mandated Interested Persons). Such price lists shall be determined in accordance with the price range for the raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods transacted in the last 12 months preceding the price lists. The price lists will also provide for foreign currency fluctuations (in particular, between United States Dollar and Malaysian Ringgit) and for raw material price fluctuations. The price lists (together with the basis) shall be updated annually and when the Group launches new product models. All sale and purchase of such raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods, whether to or from the Mandated Interested Persons or otherwise, for the relevant year shall be based on the price lists as determined by the respective departments of the Group. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prior approval of the Audit and Risk Committee will be required for each Mandated IPT above RM100,000 and where the pricing for the transaction deviates more than 20.0% from the prices stated in the price lists; and
 - (II) for raw materials, indirect materials and/or semi-finished goods which the Group sells to the Mandated Interested Persons to facilitate the provision of subcontracting services and/or services incidental or connected to the purchase of raw materials and/or semi-finished goods, all sales to the Mandated Interested Persons will be undertaken based on the price lists as mentioned above. When purchasing raw materials, indirect materials and/or the processed semi-finished goods (which prices include labour costs) from the Mandated Interested Persons, the Group's outsource purchasing department will (A) cross reference the purchase order with the corresponding sale order to ensure that purchase price for the materials matches; and (B) ensure that the price proposed by the Mandated Interested Person for the services to be rendered is within the range estimated by the Group's industrial engineering department after taking into account, the complexity of the services (for example, the skill sets and the labour hours required), the quantity and the delivery time frame required for the order.

(b) Approval thresholds

Mandated IPTs which involve direct purchase of raw materials and/or semi-finished goods will be reviewed and approved by the respective heads of departments (such as the industrial engineering, production planning and purchasing departments) prior to the placement of the orders with the Mandated Interested Persons. Mandated IPTs which involve sales to the Mandated Interested Persons to facilitate the provision of subcontracting services and/or services incidental or connected to the purchase of raw materials and/or semi-finished goods will be reviewed and approved by the head of the outsource purchasing department prior to the placement of the orders with the Mandated Interested Persons.

For Mandated IPTs above RM100,000 each, in the event that the pricing for such transaction deviates by more than 20.0% from the prices stated in the price lists, the Group shall seek the Audit and Risk Committee's approval prior to placement of the orders with the Mandated Interested Persons.

If any of the approval personnel has an interest in the Mandated IPT, he shall abstain from any decision making in respect of that Mandated IPT. Any senior executive(s) of the Group, who has no interest in the Mandated IPT, as designated by the Audit and Risk Committee, may review and approve the transaction in his stead.

The approval thresholds set out above are adopted by the Group taking into account, *inter alia*, the nature, volume, recurrent frequency and size of the Mandated IPTs as well as the Group's day-to-day operations, administration and businesses. The threshold limits are arrived at as a result of the balancing exercise after considering the operational efficiency for the day-to-day business operations of the Group and the internal control procedures of the Group. The threshold limits act as an additional safeguard to supplement the methods and procedures which will be implemented for Mandated IPTs.

(c) Register of Interested Person Transactions

The Company will maintain an IPT Register, including the Mandated IPTs carried out with the Mandated Interested Person(s) pursuant to the IPT General Mandate, and the IPT Register shall include all information pertinent to all the Mandated IPTs, such as, but not limited to, the nature of the Mandated IPTs, the amount of the Mandated IPTs, the price lists, the basis and rationale for determining the transaction prices, material terms and conditions, and the relevant supporting documentation. For the avoidance of doubt, all Interested Person Transactions, regardless of the transacted amount, shall be recorded in the IPT Register.

The IPT Register shall be prepared, maintained and monitored by a senior officer of the finance department, who shall not be interested in any of the Interested Person Transactions and who is duly delegated to do so by the Audit and Risk Committee.

(d) Periodic internal reviews

On a quarterly basis, the accounts and finance department shall submit a quarterly report to the Audit and Risk Committee, setting out (i) the aggregate amount of Mandated IPTs with the respective Mandated Interested Persons; (ii) the highest and lowest amount of Mandated IPTs with the respective Mandated Interested Persons; and (iii) the total number of Mandated IPTs. On a quarterly basis, the Audit and Risk Committee shall review the IPT Register and any accompanying documents (or such other documents as may be required or as the Audit and Risk Committee may deem necessary) to ascertain that the established methods and procedures for the Mandated IPTs have been complied with.

If during these reviews by the Audit and Risk Committee, the Audit and Risk Committee is of the view that the established methods and procedures for the Mandated IPTs have become inappropriate or insufficient in view of changes to the nature of, or the manner in which, the business activities of the Company are conducted, it will take such actions as it deems appropriate and/or institute additional methods and procedures as necessary (and where relevant, obtain a fresh mandate for Mandated IPTs from our Shareholders) to ensure that the Mandated IPTs will be conducted based on normal commercial terms and will not be prejudicial to the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders.

If a member of the Audit and Risk Committee has an interest in an Interested Person Transaction to be reviewed by the Audit and Risk Committee, he will abstain from voting on any resolution, and/or any decision and/or any review of the established review procedures in respect of that Interested Person Transaction. Approval of that Interested Person Transaction will be undertaken by the remaining members of the Audit and Risk Committee.

(e) Annual review by internal auditors

The Company's internal auditors shall on an annual basis, review the IPT Register to ascertain that the methods and procedures for Interested Person Transactions (including the methods and procedures for the Mandated IPTs) have been complied with.

2.5.5. Validity period of the IPT General Mandate

If approved at the forthcoming AGM, the renewed IPT General Mandate will (unless revoked or varied by the Company in general meeting) take effect from the passing of Resolution 7 relating thereto, and will continue to be in force until the date that the next annual general meeting of the Company is held or required by law to be held. Approval from the Shareholders will be sought for the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate at the next annual general meeting and at each subsequent annual general meeting of the Company. The renewal of the IPT General Mandate shall be subject to satisfactory review by the Audit and Risk Committee of its continued application to the Mandated IPTs.

2.5.6. Disclosure of Mandated IPTs pursuant to the IPT General Mandate

In accordance with the requirements of Chapter 9 of the Catalist Rules, the Company will:

- (a) disclose in the Company's annual report the aggregate value of transactions conducted with the Mandated Interested Persons pursuant to the IPT General Mandate during the Financial Year (as well as in the annual reports for subsequent Financial Years that the IPT General Mandate continues in force); and
- (b) announce the aggregate value of transactions conducted with Mandated Interested Persons pursuant to the IPT General Mandate for the financial periods that it is required to report on pursuant to Rule 705 of the Catalist Rules within the time required for the announcement of such report.

3. THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF THE SHARE BUYBACK MANDATE

3.1. Background

Under the Companies Act, Singapore-incorporated companies are allowed to purchase or otherwise acquire their own ordinary shares, stocks and preference shares if their constitution expressly permits them to do so, provided that any such purchase is made in accordance with and in the manner prescribed by the Companies Act, the Constitution and such other laws and regulations as may for the time being be applicable. As the Company is listed on Catalist, it is also required to comply with Part XI of Chapter 8 of the Catalist Rules, which relates to the purchase or acquisition by an issuer of its own shares. Regulation 49(2) of the Constitution expressly permits the Company to purchase or otherwise acquire its issued Shares.

It is a requirement under the Companies Act and the Catalist Rules that a company which wishes to purchase or otherwise acquire its own shares must obtain the approval of its shareholders to do so at a general meeting. Accordingly, approval is being now sought from Shareholders at the AGM for the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate.

On 28 June 2021, Shareholders had approved the adoption of the Share Buyback Mandate. The authority and limitations of the Share Buyback Mandate were set out in paragraph 3 of the 2021 Letter. The authority conferred by the Share Buyback Mandate then adopted was expressed to continue in force up to the date on which the next general meeting of the Company is held or required by law to be held, and as such would be expiring on 29 April 2022, being the date of the next general meeting of the Company is required by law to be held. Accordingly, the Directors propose that the Share Buyback Mandate be renewed at the forthcoming AGM. If approved, the Share Buyback Mandate will take effect from the date of the AGM and continue in force until the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or such date as the next annual general meeting is required by law to be held, unless prior thereto Share Buybacks are carried out to the full extent mandated or the Share Buyback Mandate is revoked or varied by the Company in a general meeting. The Share Buyback Mandate may be put to Shareholders for renewal at each subsequent annual general meeting of the Company at the discretion of the Directors.

3.2. Rationale for the Share Buyback Mandate

The Company is proposing to renew the Share Buyback Mandate for the following reasons:

- (a) in managing the business of the Group, the management will strive to increase the Shareholders' value by improving, *inter alia*, the return on equity of the Group. In addition to growth and expansion of the business, Share Buybacks may be considered as one of the ways through which the return on equity of the Group may be enhanced;
- (b) the Share Buyback will also give the Company the opportunity to undertake the Share Buyback when such Shares are under-valued, to help mitigate short-term market volatility in the Company's share price, offset the effects of short-term share price speculation and bolster Shareholders' confidence;
- (c) the Share Buyback Mandate will provide the Company with greater flexibility on managing its capital and maximising returns to its Shareholders. To the extent that the Company has capital and surplus funds which are in excess of its financial needs, taking into account its growth and expansion plans, the Share Buyback Mandate will facilitate efficient return of excess cash and surplus funds to Shareholders in an expedient, effective and cost-efficient manner;
- (d) Share Buybacks may, depending on market conditions and funding arrangements at the time, lead to an enhancement of the EPS and/or the NTA per Share;
- (e) the Company has at present a share-based incentive plan, namely the LY Performance Share Plan, for its employees. Share Buybacks by the Company will enable the Directors to utilise the Shares which are purchased or acquired as treasury shares to satisfy the Company's obligation to furnish Shares to participants under the LY Performance Share Plan, thus giving the Company greater flexibility to select the method of providing Shares to its employees which it deems would be most beneficial to the Company and its Shareholders; and
- (f) to enable the Directors to utilise the Shares which are purchased or acquired thereunder and held as treasury shares to be sold for cash or transferred as consideration for the acquisition of shares in or assets of another company or assets of a person, which may be less dilutive than if new Shares were issued for this purpose.

If and when circumstances permit, the Directors will decide whether (i) to effect the Shares purchase or acquisition via Market Purchases or Off-Market Purchases; and (ii) whether the Shares purchased or acquired should be held as treasury shares or cancelled, after taking into account the relevant factors such as the financial resources available, the prevailing market conditions, reason(s) for undertaking the purchases of its Shares and the cost and timing involved.

The Share Buybacks pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate will only be undertaken when the Directors are of the view that such purchases or acquisition of Shares are of benefit to the Company and/or its Shareholders.

3.3. Terms of the Share Buyback Mandate

The authority and limitations, placed on purchases or acquisitions of Shares by the Company pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate, if approved at the forthcoming AGM, are summarised below:

3.3.1. Maximum number of Shares

Only Shares that are issued and fully paid-up may be purchased or acquired by the Company.

The maximum number of Shares which may be purchased or acquired by the Company pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate is limited to such number of Shares representing not more than 10% of the issued share capital of the Company (excluding treasury shares and subsidiary holdings, if applicable) as at the date of the forthcoming AGM at which the Share Buyback Mandate is approved, unless the Company has, at any time during the Relevant Period, reduced its share capital in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Companies Act. In which event, the total number of Shares of the Company shall be taken to be the total number of Shares of the Company altered.

For the avoidance of doubt, Shares which are held as treasury shares and subsidiary holdings will be disregarded for the purposes of computing the aforesaid 10% limit. As at the Latest Practicable Date, the Company has 310,400 treasury shares and no subsidiary holdings.

For illustrative purposes:

- (a) where Shares purchased or acquired are held as treasury shares, on the basis of the abovementioned limit, that the Company has an existing issued and paid-up share capital of the Company as at the Latest Practicable Date comprising 489,144,200 (including 310,400 treasury shares), and holds 310,400 treasury shares, and no further Shares are issued on or prior to the AGM, not more than 48,883,380 (representing 10.00% of the existing issued and paid-up share capital of the Company (excluding 310,400 treasury shares)) may be purchased or acquired by the Company pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate such that the Company will have no more than 48,883,380 Shares as treasury shares (representing 10.00% of the existing issued and paid-up share capital of the Company (excluding 310,400 treasury shares)); and
- (b) where Shares purchased or acquired are cancelled, the maximum number of Shares which can be purchased or acquired by the Company and cancelled is 48,883,380 Shares, representing 10% of the total issued and paid-up share capital of the Company (excluding 310,400 treasury shares) as at the Latest Practicable Date.

While the Share Buyback Mandate would authorise a purchase or acquisition of Shares up to the 10% limit, Shareholders should note that purchases or acquisitions of Shares pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate may not be carried out up to the full 10% limit as authorised. In particular, the Board will not effect the purchase or acquisition of the Shares to be made in circumstances which would

have an adverse effect on the free float, liquidity, orderly trading of the Shares and/or financial position of the Group. With such safeguards in place, the Company proposes to seek approval for the full Share Buyback limit of 10% of the issued Shares (excluding Shares held in treasury and subsidiary holdings) so as to ensure that the Company has the flexibility to carry out the Share Buybacks to the full extent permitted under the Share Buyback Mandate where permissible, and harness the benefits of the Share Buyback Mandate (kindly refer to paragraph 3.2 above for further details) without compromising or affecting the free float requirements and listing status of the Company.

3.3.2. **Duration of Authority**

Purchases or acquisitions of Shares may be made, at any time and from time to time, on and from the date of the AGM (at which the Share Buyback Mandate is approved) up to the earlier of:

- (a) the date on which the next annual general meeting of the Company is held or required by law to be held;
- (b) the date on which Share Buybacks pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate have been carried out to the full extent mandated; or
- (c) the date on which the authority conferred by the Share Buyback Mandate is revoked or varied by the Shareholders in a general meeting.

The Share Buyback Mandate may be renewed at each annual general meeting or other general meeting of the Company.

3.3.3. Manner of purchase or acquisition of Shares

Purchases or acquisitions of Shares can be effected by the Company by way of:

- (a) market purchases ("Market Purchase") transacted on SGX-ST through the ready market of the SGX-ST, and which may be transacted through one or more duly licensed stock brokers appointed by the Company for the purpose; and/or
- (b) off-market purchases ("**Off-Market Purchase**") in accordance with an equal access scheme as defined in Section 76C of the Companies Act, and which will satisfy all the conditions prescribed by the Companies Act, Constitution and the Catalist Rules.

In an Off-Market Purchase, the Directors may impose such terms and conditions, which are consistent with the Share Buyback Mandate, the Catalist Rules, the Companies Act and the Constitution or other applicable laws and regulations, as they consider fit in the interests of the Company. An Off-Market Purchase must, however, satisfy the following conditions:

(i) offers for the Share Buybacks shall be made to every person who holds Shares to purchase or acquire the same percentage of their Shares;

- (ii) all of those persons shall be given a reasonable opportunity to accept the offer made; and
- (iii) the terms of all the offers are the same except that there shall be disregarded:
 - (A) differences in consideration attributable to the fact that the offers may relate to Shares with different accrued dividend entitlements;
 - (B) differences in consideration attributable to the fact that the offers relate to Shares with different amounts remaining unpaid (if applicable); and
 - (C) differences in the offers introduced solely to ensure that each person is left with a whole number of Shares.

Pursuant to Rule 870 of the Catalist Rules, if the Company wishes to make an Off-Market Purchase in accordance with an equal access scheme, the Company must issue an offer document to all Shareholders containing at least the following information:

- (1) the terms and conditions of the offer;
- (2) the period and procedures for acceptances;
- (3) the reasons for the Share Buyback;
- (4) the consequences, if any, of Share Buybacks by the Company that will arise under the Code or other applicable take-over rules;
- (5) whether the Share Buybacks, if made, would have any effect on the listing of the Shares on the SGX-ST;
- (6) details of any Share Buybacks made by the Company in the previous 12 months (whether by way of Market Purchase or Off-Market Purchase), giving the total number of Shares purchased, the purchase price per Share or the highest and lowest prices paid for the purchases of Shares, where relevant, and the total consideration paid for the Share Buybacks; and
- (7) whether the Shares purchased by the Company will be cancelled or kept as treasury shares.

3.3.4. Maximum Purchase Price

The purchase price (excluding brokerage, commissions, stamp duties, applicable goods and services tax, clearance fees and other related expenses) to be paid by the Company for the Shares as determined by the Directors must not exceed the maximum price as set out below (the "**Maximum Price**"):

- (a) in the case of a Market Purchase, 105% of the Average Closing Price (as defined hereinafter); and
- (b) in the case of an Off-Market Purchase, 120% of the Average Closing Price (as defined hereinafter).

For the above purposes:

"Average Closing Price" means the average of the closing market prices of the Share over the last five (5) Market Days on which transactions in the Shares were recorded, preceding the date of the Market Purchase by the Company or, as the case may be, the date of the making of the offer pursuant to the Off-Market Purchase, and deemed to be adjusted, in accordance with the Catalist Rules, for any corporate action that occurs during the relevant five (5) day period and the day on which the purchases are made; and

"date of the making of the offer" means the day on which the Company announces its intention to make an Off-Market Purchase from the Shareholders, stating the purchase price (which shall not be more than the Maximum Price calculated on the foregoing basis) for each Share and the relevant terms of the equal access scheme for effecting the Off-Market Purchase.

3.4. Status of purchased Shares

Any Share purchased or acquired by the Company shall, unless held as treasury shares to the extent permitted under the Companies Act, be deemed cancelled immediately on purchase or acquisition, and all rights and privileges attached to that Share will expire on cancellation. Accordingly, the total number of issued Shares will be diminished by the number of Shares purchased or acquired by the Company and which are not held as treasury shares. All Shares purchased or acquired by the Company (other than treasury shares) will be automatically de-listed from the SGX-ST, and certificates in respect thereof will be cancelled and destroyed by the Company as soon as reasonably practicable following settlement of any such Share Buybacks.

At the time of each Share Buyback, the Company may decide whether the Shares purchased will be cancelled or held as treasury shares, or partly cancelled and partly kept as treasury shares, depending on the needs of the Company and as the Directors deem fit in the interests of the Company at that time.

3.5. **Treasury Shares**

Shares purchased or acquired by the Company may be held or dealt with as treasury shares under the Companies Act. Some of the salient provisions on treasury shares under the Companies Act are summarised below:

3.5.1. Maximum Holdings

The number of Shares held as treasury shares cannot at any time exceed 10% of the total issued ordinary shares in the capital of the Company.

In the event that the number of treasury shares held by the Company exceeds 10% of the total number of issued Shares of the Company, the Company shall dispose of or cancel the excess Shares within six (6) months beginning with the day on which that contravention occurs, or such further period as the ACRA may allow.

As at the Latest Practicable Date, the number of issued Shares (including treasury shares) is 489,144,200. The Company has 310,400 treasury shares as of the Latest Practicable Date. The Company also assumes that no further Shares are issued and no Shares are purchased or acquired by the Company on or prior to the AGM. As such, the Company may pursuant to the purchase or acquisition of Shares under the Share Buyback Mandate, hold up to 48,883,380 Shares as treasury shares.

3.5.2. Voting and Other Rights

The Company cannot exercise any right in respect of treasury shares. In particular, the Company cannot exercise any right to attend or vote at meetings and for the purposes of the Companies Act, the Company shall be treated as having no right to vote and the treasury shares shall be treated as having no voting rights.

In addition, no dividend shall be paid, and no other distribution (whether in cash or otherwise) of the Company's assets shall be made, to the Company in respect of treasury shares. However, any allotment of Shares as fully paid bonus shares in respect of treasury shares is allowed. A subdivision or consolidation of any treasury share into treasury shares of a greater or smaller amount is also allowed so long as the total value of the treasury shares after the subdivision or consolidation is the same as before.

3.5.3. **Disposal and Cancellation**

Where Shares are held as treasury shares, the Company may at any time:

- (a) sell the treasury shares (or any of them) for cash;
- (b) transfer the treasury shares (or any of them) for the purposes of or pursuant to any share scheme, whether for its employees, directors or other persons;
- (c) transfer the treasury shares (or any of them) as consideration for the acquisition of Shares in or assets of another company or assets of a person;
- (d) cancel the treasury shares (or any of them); or
- (e) sell, transfer or otherwise use the treasury shares for such other purposes as may be prescribed by the Minister for Finance.

In addition, pursuant to Rule 704(31) of the Catalist Rules, the Company must immediately announce any sale, transfer, cancellation and/or use of treasury shares, stating the following:

- (i) date of the sale, transfer, cancellation and/or use;
- (ii) purpose of such sale, transfer, cancellation and/or use;
- (iii) number of treasury shares sold, transferred, cancelled and/or used;
- (iv) number of treasury shares before and after such sale, transfer, cancellation and/or use;

- (v) percentage of the number of treasury shares against the total number of issued Shares outstanding in a class that is listed before and after such sale, transfer, cancellation and/or use; and
- (vi) value of the treasury shares if they are used for a sale or transfer or cancelled.

3.6. Source of Funds

The Company intends to use its internal resources or external borrowings or a combination of both to finance its Share Buybacks pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate. In considering the use of external funding, the Company will take into consideration the availability of external financing and the resulting impact on the prevailing gearing level of the Group and the Company. The Directors do not propose to exercise the Share Buyback Mandate in a manner and to such extent that the Group's liquidity and capital adequacy position would be materially adversely affected.

Under the Companies Act, Share Buybacks may be made out of the Company's distributable capital and/or profits only if the Company is solvent. It is an offence for a director of a company to approve or authorise the purchase or acquisition of shares, knowing that the company is not solvent.

For this purpose, pursuant to Section 76F(4) of the Companies Act, a company is solvent if the following conditions are satisfied:

- (a) there is no ground on which the company could be found to be unable to pay its debts;
- (b) if,
 - (i) it is intended to commence the winding up of the company within the period 12 months immediately after the date of payment, the company will be able to pay its debts in full within the period of 12 months after the date of commencement of the winding up; or
 - (ii) it is not intended so to commence winding up, the company will be able to pay its debts as they fall due during the period of 12 months immediately after the date of the payment; and
- (c) the value of the company's assets is not less than the value of its liabilities (including contingent liabilities), and will not, after the proposed purchase, acquisition, variation or release (as the case may be), become less than the value of its liabilities (including contingent liabilities).

3.7. Financial Impact

3.7.1. The financial impact on the Group and the Company arising from the Share Buybacks pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate will depend on, *inter alia*, the aggregate number of Shares purchased or acquired, the consideration paid at the relevant time, and the amount (if any) borrowed by the Company to fund the purchases, whether the Share Buyback is made out of profits or capital, and whether the Shares purchased are held in treasury or cancelled. It is accordingly not possible for the Company to realistically or accurately calculate or quantify the exact impact that the Share Buyback Mandate might have on the NTA value, EPS and gearing of the Group and the Company at this juncture.

3.7.2. Purchase or acquisition made out of capital and/or profits

Under the Companies Act, Share Buybacks may be made out of the Company's distributable capital and/or profits so long as the Company is solvent.

Where the Share Buyback is made out of capital, such consideration will not affect the amount available for distribution in the form of cash dividends by the Company.

Where the Share Buyback is made out of profits, such consideration (including brokerage, commission, goods and services tax, stamp duties, clearance fees and other related expenses) will correspondingly reduce the amount available for the distribution in the form of cash dividends by the Company.

3.7.3. Number of Shares purchased or acquired

Purely for illustrative purposes, on the basis of 488,833,800 Shares (excluding any treasury shares and subsidiary holdings) in issue as at Latest Practicable Date, the exercise in full of the Share Buyback Mandate would result in the purchase or acquisition of 48,572,980 Shares (in the event the Company holds the Shares as treasury shares which together with the 310,400 treasury shares, will result in the Company holding 48,883,380 Shares as treasury shares) or 48,883,380 Shares (in the event the Company shares).

3.7.4. Maximum price paid for Shares purchased or acquired

In the case of Market Purchase by the Company and assuming that the Company purchases or acquires the Shares at the Maximum Price of S\$0.1050 per Share (approximately RM0.3255¹ per Share) (being the price equivalent to 105% of the Average Closing Price of the Share traded on the Catalist for the last five (5) Market Days immediately preceding the Latest Practicable Date):

- (a) the maximum amount of funds required for the purchase or acquisition of 48,883,380 Shares to be held as treasury shares (excluding ancillary expenses such as related brokerage, commissions, goods and services tax, stamp duties and clearance fees) is approximately S\$5,133,000 (approximately RM15,911,000¹); and
- (b) the maximum amount of funds required for the purchase or acquisition of 48,883,380 Shares to be cancelled (excluding ancillary expenses such as related brokerage, commissions, goods and services tax, stamp duties and clearance fees) is approximately \$\$5,133,000 (approximately RM15,911,000¹).

At a rate of exchange of 1 SGD : RM3.0998 as at the Latest Practicable Date.

In the case of Off-Market Purchase by the Company and assuming that the Company purchases or acquires the Shares at the Maximum Price of S\$0.1200 per Share (approximately RM0.3720¹ per Share) (being the price equivalent to 120% of the Average Closing Price of the Share traded on the Catalist for the last five (5) Market Days immediately preceding the Latest Practicable Date):

- (a) the maximum amount of funds required for the purchase or acquisition of 48,883,380 Shares to be held as treasury shares (excluding ancillary expenses such as related brokerage, commissions, goods and services tax, stamp duties and clearance fees) is approximately S\$5,866,000 (approximately RM18,183,000¹); and
- (b) the maximum amount of funds required for the purchase or acquisition of 48,883,380 Shares to be cancelled (excluding ancillary expenses such as related brokerage, commissions, goods and services tax, stamp duties and clearance fees) is approximately S\$5,866,000 (approximately RM18,183,000¹).

3.7.5. Illustrative financial effects

For illustrative purposes only and on the basis of the assumptions set out in paragraphs 3.7.3 and 3.7.4 above and the following assumptions:

- (a) the share capital of the Company consists of 488,844,800 Shares on 1 January 2021 (being the Company's issued share capital excluding 310,400 treasury shares as at the Latest Practicable Date);
- (b) the Share Buyback had taken place on 31 December 2021 for the purpose of computing the financial effects on the EPS and NTA per Share of the Group and the Company;
- (c) the purchase or acquisition of Shares was financed by internal sources of funds of the Company; and
- (d) the transaction costs incurred for the Share Buybacks are insignificant and have been ignored for the purpose of computing the financial effects,

the financial effects of:

- (i) Market Purchase or Off-Market Purchase made entirely out of capital and held as treasury shares, and
- (ii) Market Purchase or Off-Market Purchase made entirely out of capital and cancelled,

based on the audited financial statements of the Group and the Company for Financial Year 2021 are set out respectively in the following pages:

At a rate of exchange of 1 SGD : RM3.0998 as at the Latest Practicable Date.

Scenario 1 – Market Purchase and Off-Market Purchase made entirely out of capital and held as treasury shares

As at 31 December 2021	◄	— Group —		<	- Company -	
	Before Share Buyback	After Market Purchase	After Off- Market Purchase	Before Share Buyback	After Market Purchase	After Off- Market Purchase
	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000
Share capital	66,135	66,135	66,135	66,135	66,135	66,135
Merger reserve	(15,234)	(15,234)	(15,234)	-	-	-
Treasury shares	(173)	(16,083)	(18,356)	(173)	(16,083)	(18,356)
Retained earnings	165,312	165,312	165,312	603	603	603
Shareholders' fund	216,040	200,130	197,857	66,565	50,655	43,382
Non-controlling interests	(2,475)	(2,475)	(2,475)	_	_	_
Total equity	213,565	197,655	195,382	66,565	50,655	43,382
Intangible assets	2,923	2,923	2,923	_	_	_
NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company ⁽¹⁾	213,117	197,207	194,934	66,565	50,655	43,382
Current assets	147,548	131,638	129,365	4,621	(11,289)	(13,562)
Current liabilities	73,341	73,341	73,341	512	512	512
Working capital	74,207	58,297	56,024	4,109	(11,801)	(14,074)
Total borrowings	54,780	54,780	54,780	-	-	-
Total lease liabilities	7,936	7,936	7,936	-	-	-
Cash and cash equivalents	30,919	15,009	12,736	4,590	(11,320)	(13,593)
Net profit attributable to Shareholders of the Company	(7,191)	(7,191)	(7,191)	(1,544)	(1,544)	(1,544)
Number of Shares ('000) ⁽²⁾	489,144	489,144	489,144	489,144	489,144	489,144
Number of treasury shares ('000) ⁽²⁾	310	49,194	49,194	310	49,194	49,194
Number of Shares excluding treasury shares ('000) ⁽²⁾	488,834	439,950	439,950	488,834	439,950	439,950
Financial Ratios						
NTA per Share ⁽³⁾ (sen)	43.60	44.82	44.31	13.62	11.51	11.00
EPS ⁽⁴⁾ (sen)	(1.47)	(1.63)	(1.63)	(0.32)	(0.35)	(0.35)
Gearing Ratio ⁽⁵⁾ (times)	0.29	0.31	0.32	-	-	-
Current Ratio ⁽⁶⁾ (times)	2.01	1.79	1.76	9.03	(22.05)	(26.49)

Notes:

(1) NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company equals total equity less intangible assets and non-controlling interests.

(2) The number of Shares and treasury shares is an approximation and has been rounded up from actual number of Shares and treasury shares.

(3) NTA per Share is calculated based on NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company divided by the number of Shares (excluding treasury shares).

(4) EPS is calculated based on net profit attributable to the Shareholders of the Company divided by the number of Shares (excluding treasury shares).

(5) Gearing ratio equals total borrowings and lease liabilities divided by shareholders' fund.

(6) Current ratio equals current assets divided by current liabilities.

Scenario 2 – Market Purchase and Off-Market Purchase made entirely out of capital and cancelled

As at 31 December 2021	◄	— Group —	>	◄	- Company ·	>
	Before Share Buyback	After Market Purchase	After Off- Market Purchase	Before Share Buyback	After Market Purchase	After Off- Market Purchase
	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000	RM'000
Share capital	66,135	50,225	47,952	66,135	50,225	47,952
Merger reserve	(15,234)	(15,234)	(15,234)	-	-	-
Treasury shares	(173)	(173)	(173)	(173)	(173)	(173)
Retained earnings	165,312	165,312	165,312	603	603	603
Shareholders' fund	216,040	200,130	197,857	66,565	50,655	48,382
Non-controlling interests	(2,475)	(2,475)	(2,475)	_	_	_
Total equity	213,565	197,655	195,382	66,565	50,655	48,382
Intangible assets	2,923	2,923	2,923	_	_	_
NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company ⁽¹⁾	213,117	197,207	194,934	66,565	50,655	48,382
Current assets	147,548	131,638	129,365	4,621	(11,289)	(13,562)
Current liabilities	73,341	73,341	73,341	512	512	512
Working capital	74,207	58,297	56,024	4,109	(11,801)	(14,074)
Total borrowings	54,780	54,780	54,780	-	-	-
Total lease liabilities	7,936	7,936	7,936	-	-	-
Cash and cash equivalents	30,919	15,009	12,736	4,590	(11,320)	(13,593)
Net profit attributable to Shareholders of the Company	(7,191)	(7,191)	(7,191)	(1,544)	(1,544)	(1,544)
Number of Shares ('000) ⁽²⁾	489,144	440,261	440,261	489,144	440,261	440,261
Number of treasury shares	310	310	310	310	310	310
Number of Shares excluding treasury shares ⁽²⁾	488,834	439,951	439,951	488,834	439,951	439,951
Financial Ratios						
NTA per Share ⁽³⁾ (sen)	43.60	44.82	44.31	13.62	11.51	11.00
EPS ⁽⁴⁾ (sen)	(1.47)	(1.63)	(1.63)	(0.32)	(0.35)	(0.35)
Gearing Ratio ⁽⁵⁾ (times)	0.29	0.31	0.32	-	-	_
Current Ratio ⁽⁶⁾ (times)	2.01	1.79	1.76	9.03	(22.05)	(26.49)

Notes:

(1) NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company equals total equity less intangible assets and non-controlling interests.

(2) The number of Shares is an approximation and has been rounded up from actual number of Shares.

- (3) NTA per Share is calculated based on NTA attributable to Shareholders of the Company divided by the number of Shares (excluding treasury shares).
- (4) EPS is calculated based on net profit attributable to the Shareholders of the Company divided by the number of Shares (excluding treasury shares).
- (5) Gearing ratio equals total borrowings and lease liabilities divided by shareholders' fund.

(6) Current ratio equals current assets divided by current liabilities.

Shareholders should note that the financial effects illustrated above are for illustration purposes only. In particular, it is important to note that the above analysis is based on the audited consolidated financial statements of the Group and the audited financial statements of the Company for Financial Year 2021 and is not necessarily representative of the future financial performance of the Group and the Company.

Although the Share Buyback Mandate would authorise the Company to purchase or acquire up to 10% of the total number of the Company's issued Shares, the Company may not necessarily purchase or acquire or be able to purchase or acquire all 10% of the issued Shares in full. In addition, the Company may cancel all or part of the Shares repurchased or hold all or part of the Shares repurchased as treasury shares.

The Directors do not propose to exercise the Share Buyback Mandate in circumstances which would have an adverse effect on the free float, liquidity, orderly trading of the Shares and/or financial position of the Group. The purchases or acquisitions of Shares will only be effected after considering relevant factors such as the working capital requirements, availability of financial resources, the expansion and investment plans of the Group, and the prevailing market conditions.

3.8. Other Applicable Catalist Rules

3.8.1. **Reporting Requirements**

- (a) The Catalist Rules specifies that a listed company shall report all purchases or acquisitions of its shares to the SGX-ST not later than 9.00 a.m.:
 - (i) in the case of a Market Purchase, on the Market Day following the day on which it purchased or acquired any of its shares; and
 - (ii) in the case of an Off-Market Purchase under an equal access scheme, on the second Market Day after the close of acceptances of the offer.

Such announcement (which must be in the form of Appendix 8D of the Catalist Rules) must include, *inter alia*, the details of the date of the purchase, the total number of shares purchased, the number of shares cancelled, the number of shares held as treasury shares, the purchase price per share or the highest and lowest prices paid for such shares, as applicable, and the total consideration (including stamp duties and clearing charges) paid or payable for the shares, the number of shares purchased as at the date of announcement (on a cumulative basis), the number of issued shares excluding treasury shares and the number of treasury shares held after the purchase.

(b) The Companies Act requires that within thirty (30) days of the passing of a Shareholders' resolution to approve the Share Buyback Mandate, the Company shall lodge a copy of such resolution with ACRA. The Company shall also lodge a notice with ACRA within thirty (30) days of a Share Buyback. Such notification is to include details such as the date of the Share Buyback; the number of Shares purchased or acquired by the Company; the number of Shares cancelled; the number of Shares held as treasury shares; the Company's issued share capital before and after the Share Buyback; the amount of consideration paid by the Company for the Share Buyback; whether the Shares were purchased or acquired out of the profits or the capital of the Company; and such other particulars that might be prescribed.

3.8.2. **Restrictions on Share Buybacks**

While the Catalist Rules does not expressly prohibit any purchase of shares by a listed company during any particular time or times, the listed company would be regarded as an "insider" in relation to any proposed purchase or acquisition of its issued shares. As such, the Company will not undertake any Share Buybacks pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate at any time after any matter or development of a price-sensitive nature has occurred or has been the subject of consideration and/or a decision of the Board until such price-sensitive information has been publicly announced or disseminated in accordance with the requirements of the Catalist Rules.

Further, in conformity with the guidance note on share buy-back mandate released by the SGX-ST on 29 June 2018, the Company will not purchase or acquire any Shares pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate one (1) month before the announcement of the Company's half year and full year financial statements, as the case may be.

3.8.3. Free Float

The Company will ensure that any Share purchased or acquired by the Company will not result in a fall in the percentage of Shares held by the public to below 10% of the total number of issued Shares (excluding treasury shares, preference shares and convertible equity securities). For this purpose, "**public**", as defined under the Catalist Rules, means persons other than the Directors, chief executive officer, Substantial Shareholders or Controlling Shareholders of the Company and its subsidiaries, as well as the Associates of such persons.

The Company does not have any individual shareholding limit or foreign shareholding limit. As at the Latest Practicable Date, 65,318,200 Shares, representing approximately 13.36% of the total number of issued Shares are held by the public. In the event that the Company should, pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate, purchase or acquire its Shares up to the full 10% limit, only about 16,434,820 Shares representing 3.36% of the Shares (excluding treasury shares) would continue to be in the hands of the public.

Accordingly, the Directors are of the view that there is not, at present, a sufficient number of Shares in issue held by the public which would permit the Company to undertake purchases of its Shares up to the full 10% limit pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate. Nonetheless, the Directors will at all times ensure that when purchasing any Shares pursuant to the Share Buyback Mandate, at least 10% of its Shares will remain in the hands of the public in accordance with the Catalist Rules without:- (a) affecting the listing status of the Company; (b) causing market illiquidity of the Shares; or (c) affecting adversely the orderly trading of the Shares.

3.9. Taxation

Shareholders who are in doubt as to their respective tax positions or the tax implications of Share purchases or acquisitions by the Company, or, who may be subject to tax whether in or outside Singapore, should consult their own professional advisers.

3.10. Code implications

3.10.1. Persons acting in concert

Under the Code, persons acting in concert comprise individuals or companies who, pursuant to an agreement or understanding (whether formal or informal), co-operate through the acquisition by any of them of shares in a company to obtain or consolidate effective control of that company. Unless the contrary is established, the following persons, *inter alia*, will be presumed to be acting in concert:

- a company with any of its directors (together with their close relatives, related trusts as well as companies controlled by any of the directors, their close relatives and related trusts);
- a company, its parent company, subsidiaries, fellow subsidiaries, any of the foregoing companies' associated companies, companies of which the foregoing companies are associated companies, all with each other, and any person who has provided financial assistance (other than a bank in the ordinary course of business) to any of the foregoing for the purchase of voting rights;
- (iii) a company with any of its pension funds and employee share schemes;
- (iv) a person with any investment company, unit trust or other fund whose investment such person manages on a discretionary basis, but only in respect of the investment account which such person manages;
- (v) a financial or other professional adviser, including a stockbroker, with its client in respect of the shareholdings of the adviser and the persons controlling, controlled by or under the same control as the adviser;
- (vi) directors of a company, together with their close relatives, related trusts and companies controlled by any of them, which is subject to an offer or where they have reason to believe a bona fide offer for their company may be imminent;
- (vii) partners; and
- (viii) an individual, his close relatives, his related trusts, and any person who is accustomed to act according to his instructions, companies controlled by any of the above persons, and any person who has provided financial assistance (other than a bank in its ordinary course of business) to any of the above for the purchase of voting rights.

The circumstances under which Shareholders (including Directors) and persons acting in concert with them respectively will, incur an obligation to make a take-over offer under Rule 14 of the Code after a purchase or acquisition of Shares by the Company are set out in Appendix 2 of the Code.

3.10.2. **Obligations to make a take-over offer**

Pursuant to Appendix 2 to the Code, an increase in the percentage of voting rights in a company by a shareholder and parties acting in concert with him as a result of Share Buybacks by the company will be treated as an acquisition for the purpose of Rule 14 of the Code. Consequently, a shareholder or group of shareholders acting in concert could obtain or consolidate effective control of the company and become obliged to make an offer under Rule 14 of the Code.

Under Rule 14 of the Code, a shareholder and persons acting in concert with the shareholder will incur an obligation to make a mandatory take-over offer for said company if, *inter alia*, he and persons acting in concert with him:

- (a) increase their voting rights in the company to 30% or more of the voting rights of the company; or
- (b) hold between 30% and 50% of the voting rights of the company and they increase their voting rights in the company by more than 1% in any six-month period.

A shareholder, who is not acting in concert with the directors of a company, will not be required to make an offer under Rule 14 of the Code if, as a result of said company buying back its own shares, the voting rights of the shareholder in the company would increase to 30% or more, or, if the shareholder holds between 30% and 50% of the company's voting rights, would increase by more than 1% in any period of 6 months, as a result of the company buying back its shares. Such a shareholder need not abstain from voting on the resolution to authorise the Share Buyback Mandate, unless so required under the Companies Act, e.g. for a shareholder whose shares are to be bought via a selective buyback by an unlisted public company.

3.10.3. Effects of the Code

Under Rule 14 of the Code, unless exempted, Directors and persons acting in concert with them will incur an obligation to make a take-over offer for the Company under Rule 14 of the Code if, as a result of Share Buybacks by the Company, the voting rights in the Company of such Directors and their concert parties:

- (a) increase to 30% or more; or
- (b) if the voting rights of such Directors and their concert parties fall between 30% and 50% of the Company's voting rights, the voting rights of such Directors and their concert parties increase by more than 1% in any six-month period.

3.10.4. Application of the Code

The interests of the Directors and Substantial Shareholders of the Company in the Shares are disclosed in paragraph 5 of this Appendix.

As at the Latest Practicable Date, none of the Directors or Substantial Shareholders of the Company would become obliged to make a take-over offer for the Company under Rule 14 of the Code as a result of the Share Buybacks by the Company of the maximum limit of 10% of the total number of issued Shares.

Shareholders are advised to consult their professional advisors and/or the SIC and/or other relevant authorities at the earliest opportunity as to whether an obligation to make a take-over offer would arise by reason of any Share purchases or acquisitions by the Company.

3.11. Shares purchased by the Company

No Share Buybacks have been carried out by the Company, during the 12-month period preceding the Latest Practicable Date.

4. THE PROPOSED CHANGE OF AUDITORS

4.1. Background for the Proposed Change of Auditors

EY has served as auditors of the Company since the financial year ended 31 December 2018 and was last re-appointed at the AGM of the Company held on 28 June 2021, and were to hold office until the conclusion of the forthcoming AGM of the Company. EY will not be seeking re-appointment at the forthcoming AGM of the Company and will retire at the conclusion of the AGM.

Resolution 9 is to appoint PwC as auditors of the Company in place of the retiring auditor, EY, and to authorise the Directors to fix its remuneration. The appointment of PwC will take effect upon the approval of the Proposed Change of Auditors by Shareholders at the forthcoming AGM and, if appointed, PwC will hold office until the conclusion of the next AGM is held or required to be held.

4.2. Rationale

As part of good corporate governance initiatives, the Board is of the view that it would be appropriate and timely to effect a change of auditors of the Company, subject to the approval of the Shareholders at the AGM. A change of auditors would also enable the Company to benefit from fresh perspectives and views of another professional audit firm, thus enhancing the value of the audit of the Company.

The Audit and Risk Committee, in reviewing and deliberating on the suitability of PwC, evaluated PwC's proposal and took into consideration the Audit Quality Indicators Disclosure Framework issued by ACRA in ACRA's Audit Quality Indicators Disclosure Framework, and various factors such as the adequacy of resources and experiences of the audit firm to be selected and the audit engagement partner to be assigned to the audit, the audit firm's other engagements, the size and complexity of the Group's operations, and the number and experience of supervisory and professional staff to be assigned to the audit.

After evaluation, the Audit and Risk Committee recommended the appointment of PwC as auditors of the Company in place of EY. The quality and scope of audit services to be provided by PwC will be comparable to the services currently provided by EY. The Proposed Change of Auditors will allow for the Company's audit work process to be streamlined as it is envisaged that the Company will only need to liaise with a single contact point for both

its Singapore and Malaysia audit work processes. The Board has taken into account the Audit and Risk Committee's recommendation, including the factors considered in their evaluation, and are satisfied that PwC will be able to meet the audit requirements of the Group. There will be no change to the scope of the audit to be undertaken with the Proposed Change of Auditors. The Board has therefore accepted the Audit and Risk Committee's recommendation to appoint PwC in place of EY, subject to the approval of the Shareholders at the AGM.

In connection with the Proposed Change of Auditors, the Audit and Risk Committee and EY, discussed the Company's intention to change auditors on 28 February 2022. Parties have mutually agreed that it would be in the interests of the Company, not to continue with EY's appointment, and EY will not be seeking re-appointment at the forthcoming AGM of the Company.

PwC had provided its consent to act as auditors by way of a letter dated 6 April 2022 ("**Consent to Act as Auditors**"), subject to obtaining the Shareholders' approval for the Proposed Change of Auditors at the forthcoming AGM.

The Board would like to highlight that the Proposed Change of Auditors is in no way the result of any disagreement. The Board wishes to express their appreciation for the past services rendered by EY.

4.3. Information on PwC and the Audit Engagement Partners

The information on PwC and the audit engagement partners below was provided to the Company by PwC and its representatives. The Directors have not conducted an independent review or verification of the accuracy of the statements and information below.

PwC is a leading professional services firm with more than 3,500 staff, including over 140 partners in Singapore. The size of the assurance function of PwC in Singapore is approximately 2,000 professional staff.

PwC provides their clients with professional services to help solve their business issues and identify and maximise the opportunities their clients seek. Their industry specialisation allows them to help co-create solutions with their clients for the sector of interest. Globally, PwC has over 284,000 professionals around the world.

The audit partner who will be in charge of the audit is Maurice Loh Seow Wee ("**Maurice**"). Maurice has more than 20 years of experience providing audit and advisory services to listed companies, multinationals and government agencies across different industries and sectors in Singapore. He has significant experience with International Financial Reporting Standards/Singapore Financial Reporting Standards (International)'s reporting requirements. His relevant experience includes audits of listed companies in the engineering and manufacturing sectors.

Outside of PwC, Maurice is active in contributing to the development of the accounting profession in his capacity as a member of the LAC-PP Advisory Committee of the Singapore Accountancy Commission. Partners of PwC in Singapore, including Maurice, have been subject to a Practice Monitoring Programme review by ACRA. For more information about PwC, please visit https://www.pwc.com/sg/en/.

4.4. Compliance with Rule 712 of the Listing Manual

PwC is registered with ACRA. The Audit and Risk Committee and the Board have considered and are satisfied that PwC will be able to meet its audit obligations, having regard to the adequacy of the resources and experience of PwC and Maurice, the engagement partner assigned to the audit, the other audit engagements of PwC, the size and complexity of the Group's operations, and the number and experience of the supervisory and professional staff who will be assigned to the audit of the financial statements of the Group, as well as PwC's proposed audit arrangements for the Group. Accordingly, Rule 712 of the Listing Manual has been complied with and/or will be complied with upon obtaining the Shareholders' approval for the Proposed Change of Auditors at the forthcoming AGM.

For the purposes of Rule 712(3) of the Listing Manual:

- (a) EY has confirmed via its professional clearance letter dated 5 April 2022 ("Professional Clearance Letter") that it is not aware of any professional reasons why PwC, being the new auditors, should not accept appointment as auditors;
- (b) the Board confirms that there were no disagreements with EY on accounting treatments within the last twelve (12) months from the date of EY's resignation as auditors;
- (c) the Board confirms that the Company is not aware of any circumstances connected with the Proposed Change of Auditors that should be brought to the attention of the Shareholders;
- (d) the specific reasons for the Proposed Change of Auditors are disclosed in paragraph 4.2 above. The Proposed Change of Auditors is neither due to the resignation of EY prior to its end of term of office, nor due to the dismissal of EY as auditor of the Company; and
- (e) as mentioned in paragraphs 4.4 and 4.5 below, the Board confirms that it has complied with Rules 712, 715 and 716 of the Listing Manual in relation to the proposed appointment of PwC as its auditors.

4.5. Compliance with Rules 715 and 716 of the Listing Manual

Following Shareholders' approval of the Proposed Change of Auditors at the forthcoming AGM, PwC will become the Auditors in place of EY.

The Board confirms that pursuant to the Proposed Change of Auditors:

- (a) PwC will be engaged to audit the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries; and
- (b) the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries, will be audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers PLT ("**PwC Malaysia**") for the purposes of preparing the consolidated financial statements of the Group.

In reviewing the suitability of PwC Malaysia, the Audit and Risk Committee and the Board had considered various factors, including, *inter alia*, the resources and experience of PwC Malaysia and Mr Manohar Benjamin Johnson, the engagement partner assigned to the audit, the other audit engagements of PwC Malaysia, the size and complexity of the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries' operations, and the number and experience of the supervisory and professional staff who will be assigned to the audit of the financial statements of the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries, as well as PwC Malaysia's proposed audit arrangements for the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries.

In accordance with Rules 715(2) and 716(1) of the Listing Manual, the Audit and Risk Committee and the Board confirms that PwC Malaysia is a suitable auditing firm for the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries, and the appointment of PwC Malaysia as auditors of the Company's Malaysia-incorporated subsidiaries will not compromise the standard and effectiveness of the audit of the Company.

The Group further confirms that it does not have any significant subsidiaries and associated companies incorporated outside of Malaysia. Accordingly, Rules 715 and 716 of the Listing Manual have been complied with and/or will be complied with upon obtaining Shareholders' approval for the Proposed Change of Auditors.

4.6. Notice of Nomination

Pursuant to Section 205 of the Companies Act, a copy of the Notice of Nomination of PwC dated 8 April 2022 from a Shareholder, is annexed hereto as Annex 1.

4.7. Audit and Risk Committee's statement

The Audit and Risk Committee has reviewed the Proposed Change of Auditors and recommends the appointment of PwC as the Company's auditors to the Board, after taking into account the suitability of PwC to meet the audit requirements of the Group, the various factors set out in paragraphs 4.3, 4.4 and 4.5 of this Appendix, and compliance with the requirements of the Listing Manual.

In this respect, the Audit and Risk Committee has considered the Audit Quality Indicators Disclosure Framework when assessing the suitability of PwC to be auditors, including the number and experience of supervisory and professional staff to be assigned, adequacy of the resources and experience of the audit firm to be selected and the audit engagement partner to be assigned to the audit and the attrition rate. Based on the industry information published on ACRA's website for the period ended 30 September 2021, PwC falls within the industry range. Further, the Audit and Risk Committee has also taken into account factors such as costs, scope of audit services and reputation of the audit firm.

5. DIRECTORS' AND SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS

5.1. Directors' and Substantial Shareholders' interests

The interests of the Directors and Substantial Shareholders, based on information recorded in the Register of Directors' and Substantial Shareholders' shareholdings, respectively, as at the Latest Practicable Date are as follows:

	Direct Ir No. of	nterest	Deemed Interest No. of			
	Shares	%	Shares	%		
Directors						
Tan Kwee Chai ⁽¹⁾	2,320,400	0.475	355,159,700	72.654		
Tan Yong Chuan	_	_	-	_		
Tan Ai Luang	800,000	0.164	_	_		
Lee Dah Khang	77,000	0.016	_	_		
Oh Seong Lye	115,000	0.024	-	_		
Yeo Kian Wee Andy	115,000	0.024	-	_		
Datuk Yap Kheng Fah	_	_	-	_		
Substantial Shareholders (other than Directors)						
Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd.	355,159,700	72.654	-	_		
Crown Leap Limited	59,740,800	12.220	-	_		
Tan Kwee Lim ⁽²⁾	1,958,300	0.401	355,159,700	72.654		
Shen Min-Hui ⁽³⁾	-	-	59,740,800	12.220		

Notes:

(1) Mr Tan Kwee Chai has a controlling interest in Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd. and is therefore deemed to be interested in 355,159,700 Shares.

(2) Mr Tan Kwee Lim has a controlling interest in Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd. and is therefore deemed to be interested in 355,159,700 Shares.

(3) Mr Shen Min-Hui holds the entire issued share capital of Crown Leap Limited, and is therefore deemed to be interested in 59,740,800 Shares.

6. ABSTENTION FROM VOTING

In light of the reasons set out in paragraph 2 of this Appendix, Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd., being a Mandated Interested Person, will abstain from voting and has undertaken to procure that all of its Associates abstain from voting, on Resolution 7 relating to the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate. It will also not accept appointments as proxy in relation to Resolution 7 unless specific instructions as to voting are given. Mr Tan Kwee Chai and Mr Tan Kwee Lim, being controlling shareholders of Lian Yu Holdings Pte. Ltd., will also abstain from voting in respect of their shareholdings, if any, and have undertaken to procure that all of their Associates abstain from voting, on Resolution 7, and will not accept appointments as proxy in relation to Resolution 7 unless specific instructions as to voting are given. The Company will disregard any votes cast on a resolution by person(s) required to abstain from voting by the Catalist Rules or pursuant to a court order where such court order is served on the Company.

7. DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATIONS

7.1. The Proposed Renewal of the IPT General Mandate

The Directors who are deemed independent for the purposes of the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate, being Ms Tan Ai Luang, Mr Lee Dah Khang, Mr Oh Seong Lye, Mr Yeo Kian Wee Andy and Datuk Yap Kheng Fah, having considered the rationale for and benefits of the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate, are of the opinion that the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate is in the best interests of the Company. Accordingly, they recommend that Shareholders **vote in favour** of Resolution 7 relating to the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate as set out in the Notice of AGM.

7.2. The Proposed Renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate

The Directors, having considered, *inter alia*, the rationale for the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate, are of the opinion that the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate is in the best interests of the Company. Accordingly, the Directors, recommend that the Shareholders **vote in favour** of Resolution 8 in respect of the proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate as set out in the Notice of AGM.

7.3. The Proposed Change of Auditors

The Directors, having considered, *inter alia*, the terms, the rationale and benefits, and the financial effects of the Proposed Change of Auditors, are of the opinion that the Proposed Change of Auditors is in the best interests of the Company. Accordingly, the Directors, recommend that the Shareholders **vote in favour** of Resolution 9 in respect of the Proposed Change of Auditors as set out in the Notice of AGM.

8. ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The AGM, notice of which is contained in the Annual Report 2021, will be held by electronic means in accordance with the Order and the Joint Statement of the Accounting and Corporate Regulatory Authority, Monetary Authority of Singapore and Singapore Exchange Regulation issued on 13 April 2020, updated on 1 October 2020, and further updated on 4 February 2022, titled "Additional Guidance on the Conduct of General Meetings During Safe Management Period" and "Guidance on the Conduct of General Meetings Amid Evolving COVID-19 Situation" respectively on 29 April 2022 at 3:00 p.m. for the purpose of considering and, if thought fit, passing with or without modifications the resolutions set out therein.

9. ACTION TO BE TAKEN BY SHAREHOLDERS

Pursuant to the Order, the AGM will be held by electronic means and members will not be able to attend the AGM in person.

Shareholders who wish to vote at the AGM should complete, sign and return the Proxy Form appended to the Annual Report 2021 in accordance with the instructions printed thereon as soon as possible and, in any event, so as to arrive at the registered office of the Company at 80 Robinson Road #02-00, Singapore 068898 not less than seventy-two (72) hours before the time set for the AGM.

A Depositor shall not be regarded as a member of the Company entitled to vote at the AGM unless his name appears in the Depository Register as at seventy-two (72) hours before the AGM.

10. DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT

The Directors collectively and individually accept full responsibility for the accuracy of the information given in this Appendix and confirm after making all reasonable enquiries that, to the best of their knowledge and belief, this Appendix constitutes full and true disclosure of all material facts about the proposed renewal of the IPT General Mandate, proposed renewal of the Share Buyback Mandate, and the Proposed Change of Auditors, the Company and its subsidiaries, and the Directors are not aware of any facts the omission of which would make any statement in this Appendix misleading. Where information in this Appendix has been extracted from published or otherwise publicly available sources or obtained from a named source, the sole responsibility of the Directors has been to ensure that such information has been accurately and correctly extracted from those sources and/or reproduced in this Appendix in its proper form and context.

11. DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION

Copies of the following documents are available for inspection at the registered office of the Company at 80 Robinson Road #02-00, Singapore 068898, during normal business hours and subject to any applicable control order or regulatory restriction relating to safe distancing which may be issued by relevant authorities, from the date hereof up to and including the date of the AGM:

- (a) the Constitution of the Company;
- (b) the Annual Report 2021;
- (c) the 2021 Letter;
- (d) PwC's Consent to Act as Auditors dated 6 April 2022; and
- (e) EY's Professional Clearance Letter dated 5 April 2022.

Yours faithfully For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of LY Corporation Limited

Tan Yong Chuan Executive Director and Chief Executive Officer

ANNEX 1 NOTICE OF NOMINATION

8 April 2022

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS LY CORPORATION LIMITED 80 Robinson Road #02-00 Singapore 068898

Dear Sirs,

RE: NOTICE OF NOMINATION

Pursuant to Section 205(11) of the Companies Act 1967 of Singapore, I, Tan Kwee Chai, in my capacity as a member of LY Corporation Limited (the "**Company**"), hereby give notice of my nomination of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP of 7 Straits View, Marina One, Singapore 018936 for appointment as Auditor of the Company in place of the retiring Auditor, Ernst & Young LLP of North Tower Level 18, 1 Raffles Quay, Singapore 048583 at the forthcoming Annual General Meeting of the Company to be held on 29 April 2022 or at any adjournment thereof.

Yours faithfully

Tan Kwee Khai Member, LY Corporation Limited